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Temporary Relief for Employers 
 
Changes to Temporary Layoff and Termination  
Provisions under the Ontario ESA, 2000 
 
  

   Your Local Human Resources Partner in Muskoka 
 
On May 29, 2020 the Ontario government filed the new regulation Ontario Regulation 228/20, Infectious 
Disease Emergency Leave (the “Regulation”) under Ontario’s Employment Standards Act, 2000, (the 
“ESA”). The Regulation has the potential to affect non-unionized employees who have had their work 
hours reduced or have been temporarily laid off.  It also may provide temporary relief to an Employers 
obligation regarding termination and severance provisions during the “COVID-19 period,” which the 
Regulation defines as the period beginning on March 1, 2020 and ending six weeks after the end of 
Ontario’s COVID-19 state of emergency. 
 
Changes to the Infectious Disease Emergency Leave (IDEL) 
 
The Regulation now confirms that coronavirus is a designated infectious disease for the purposes of the 
ESA and as such employees who have had their hours reduced or eliminated or pay reduced due to 
COVID-19 and during the "COVID-19 period" are now deemed to be on Emergency Leave under section 
50.1 (1.1) of the ESA and may be afforded some of the usual protections for ESA job-protected leave of 
absences. For example, employees are entitled to a continuation of their benefits (group health and 
dental, pensions, etc.) unless the employee stopped participating in or the employer stopped its 
contributions prior to May 29, 2020.  
 
This does not apply if an employee had already resigned or been terminated and provided with notice of 
termination under the ESA before May 29, 2020. 
 
Temporary Layoffs 
 
Given employees on temporary layoff are now being treated as being on an IDEL, the Regulation allows 
employers to postpone their normal obligations to provide notice of termination (or pay in lieu) and 
severance pay under the ESA.  
 
What does this mean? Employers who were anticipating terminations because layoffs were approaching 
the 13-week mark is no longer cause for alarm. The IDEL is not subject to the ESA limits on the length of 
a layoff and should the limit be exceeded it does not become a termination of employment. 
 
Constructive Dismissal 
 
The Regulation also provides that a temporary layoff or a temporary reduction in hours or wages does not 
constitute a constructive dismissal under the ESA if it occurred during the “COVID-19 period” (except 
where an employee was constructively dismissed and resigned prior to May 29, 2020).  
 
What does this mean? Firstly, constructive dismissal is the term used to describe a situation where an 
employer unilaterally makes a substantial change to the terms and conditions of an employee’s 
employment without the employee’s consent (e.g. significant reduction in hours or layoff).  The employee 
then has the option of treating his/her employment as having been terminated and the employee’s 
departure will not be considered a resignation but instead a termination of employment. If the employer is 
found to have constructively dismissed an employee, the employer will be required to provide the 
employee with a severance package. 
 
 

https://www.ontario.ca/laws/regulation/r20228
https://www.ontario.ca/laws/regulation/r20228
http://www.opxppm.com/
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If certain actions taken by an employer were made in response to COVID-19 and occurred during the 
“COVID-19 Period”, then it is deemed not to be a constructive dismissal.  Many employees were being 
counselled to file claims as a result of imposed layoffs or temporary reduction in hours or wages however 
the Regulation provides that certain complaints filed with the Ministry of Labour due to reduction in wages 
or hours due to the COVID-19 pandemic during the “COVID-19 period” are not entitled to claim 
constructive dismissal under the ESA. 
 
Takeaways 
 
This Regulation provides some welcome temporary relief for employers of non-unionized employees 
however it is important to keep in mind that the Regulation only addresses temporary reductions related 
to COVID-19 and only during the "COVID-19 period".  While the Regulation delays notice or severance 
obligations under the ESA until six (6) weeks after the declared emergency ends, if employers are unable 
to resume pre-pandemic operations including pre-pandemic wages by that time, they will be bound by the 
usual ESA rules.  Furthermore, it is still unclear what impact this will have on potential common law claims 
as the Regulation does not amend that.  As such, employers should be proactive with their practices by 
including provisions in employment contracts to allow for situations such as temporary layoffs and 
temporary reductions in hours or pay.   
 
If you are unsure whether your standard employment contracts meet your needs or if you have any 
questions, please feel free to connect with us.  
 
 
Lina Troiano, CHRL   Andrew Kainz 
T: 416.723.5462   T: 416.627.3686 
E: linatroiano@opxppm.com  E: andrewkainz@opxppm.com 
 
OpX Project + People Management  
W: www.opxppm.com 
 
 
Disclaimer: This information has been gathered for general informational purposes only and does not constitute 
legal advice nor is it intended to be fact specific. 
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